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Agenda 

  

MPO Policy Board Meeting 

Morgantown City Hall 

June 16, 2016 

6 PM 

 

1. Call To Order 

 

2. Public Comment 

 

3. Approval of Minutes 

 

4. Reports 

a. Finance 

b. CAC 

c. Executive Director 

 

5. TIP Amendment 

 

6. MPO Traffic Count Report 

 

7. UPWP Amendment 

 

8. University Avenue Complete Streets Study Revision 

 

9. I-79 Access Study Update 

 

10. Other Business 

 

11. Meeting Adjournment 
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      82 Hart Field Road 
         Morgantown, WV 26505 

(304) 291-9571 
 

 
Memorandum 

 

 

Date:      June 9, 2016 

 

To:         Policy Board Members 

 

From:      Bill Austin, AICP 

 

Subject:   June 16, 2016  Policy Board Agenda 

 

 

Policy Board members please find below a short description of the items to be considered at the Policy 

Board meeting to be held June 16, 2016 in the City of Morgantown Council Chambers at 6 PM. Please 

let me know if you will be unable to attend this meeting. 

 

-Finance Report-MPO expenditures totaled $16,862 during the month of May. The spreadsheet 

attached to the transmittal report documents those expenditures. 

 

-TIP Amendment-The Division of Highways has requested that the TIP be amended to include the 

following project: 

 

FY 2016 Add   
 

-River Road/Dupont Avenue at Milepost 11.46-Repair slide and resurface  

Project Number STP 0045072D Engineering Total Cost $25,000 Federal Funding $20,000;  

Project Number STP 0045073D Right of Way Total Cost $1,000 Federal Funding $800;  

Project Number STP 0045074D Construction Total Cost $1,415,000 Federal Funding 

$1,132,000 

  

The TTAC and the CAC have respectfully recommended approval of this TIP Amendment to the 

MPO’s Policy Board. There was one vote against the adoption of this amendment at the CAC. The 

member who voted against the amendment expressed concern about the constant need to repair this 

area. The Division of Highways has also requested that the MPO Administratively Adjust the TIP by 

moving the Campus Drive intersection project to FY 2017. This item does not require any action. 

 



 
 

-MPO Traffic Count Report-Due to the size of the report please find below a link to the MPO’s 

Traffic Count Report for 2016. 

 
 http://plantogether.org/2016%20Spring%20Traffic%20Count%20Draft%20Report.pdf  
 

As previously discussed with the MPO’s Committees MPO staff provides a thorough analysis of each 

count location every three years. The last time staff prepared this analysis was 2013. MPO Staff will be 

requesting that 10 locations be recounted this fall to insure that we have accurate data. The TTAC and 

CAC have respectfully recommended acceptance of this report to the Policy Board.  

 

-UPWP Amendments- Changing conditions have prompted MPO staff to request that the MPO 

amend two line items in the FY 2016-2017 Unified Planning Work Program. A copy of the currently 

adopted MPO budget (not including proposed changes) is included on the following page for your 

information. 

 

In regard to the first line item for consideration the MPO has brought in consultants to prepare the 

University Avenue Complete Streets Study and the I-79 Access Study at a total cost of $475,000. These 

projects were originally scheduled to begin in early FY 2014-2015. Half of the funding for these 

projects was programmed during FY 2014-2015. With the remainder of the funding to be provided in 

FY 2015-2016. Actual spending on these projects in FY 2014-2015 only totaled approximately 

$30,000 leaving approximately $207,500 in funds necessary for the completion of the projects un-

programmed. During FY 2015-2016 the MPO has spent all of the programmed funding for these 

projects except approximately $5,000. In order to meet the MPO”s contractual obligation to our 

consultants the Unified Planning Work Program should be amended to include an additional $212,500 

in the Consulting Services Line item. It should be noted that the MPO has the local match required 

for this amendment to the UPWP, no additional match will be required. The TTAC and CAC 

have respectfully recommended the approval of amending the line item to the MPO Policy Board.  

 

The second line item MPO Staff respectfully requests to be revised is the Health Insurance line item. 

MPO Staff originally projected that PEIA premiums would increase by 3%. Current discussions in 

Charleston indicate that the premiums may increase by 12% or more. MPO Staff recommends that this 

line item be increased by $2,000 (approximately 10%) to anticipate any changes to PEIA premiums 

that may come forward. This change will not require an increase in local matching funds. The TTAC 

and the CAC have respectfully recommended amending UPWP by increasing the Health Insurance line 

item by $2,000.   

http://plantogether.org/2016%20Spring%20Traffic%20Count%20Draft%20Report.pdf


 
 

 

Morgantown Monongalia MPO Operating Budget FY 2016-17 

Line Item Fixed Operating Expenses       

          

Category 

Consolidated 
Federal 

Planning 
Funds WVDOT City/County 

Total Cost 
Allocation 

          

Salaries         

Director  $   67,853.66   $ 8,481.71   $    8,481.71   $ 84,817  

Planner 2  $   38,467.44   $ 4,808.43   $    4,808.43   $ 48,084  

Benefits (see below)  $   43,299.35   $ 5,412.42   $    5,412.42   $ 54,124  

          
Contracted/Capital 
Exenses         

Contracted Services  $   14,400.00   $ 1,800.00   $    1,800.00   $ 18,000  

Consulting Services  $        800.00   $    100.00   $       100.00   $   1,000  
Computer Equipment  $     2,400.00   $    300.00   $       300.00   $   3,000  

Software  $     2,400.00   $    300.00   $       300.00   $   3,000  

Public Notices/Publishing  $     2,400.00   $    300.00   $       300.00   $   3,000  

          

Overhead         

Travel & Training  $     8,000.00   $ 1,000.00   $    1,000.00   $ 10,000  

Office Rent  $     7,200.00   $    900.00   $       900.00   $   9,000  
Utilities (phone, internet, 
web site) 

 $     3,200.00   $    400.00   $       400.00   $   4,000  

Copier lease, supplies, 
postage 

 $        800.00   $    100.00   $       100.00   $    1,000  

Total  $ 191,220.45  
 
$23,902.56   $  23,902.56   $   239,026  

Employee Benefit Expenditure Detail       

(Calculated on Total Wages = $132,901)       

Description 

Consolidated 
Federal 

Planning 
Funds WVDOT (City/County)MPO 

Total Cost 
Allocation 

          

FICA (6.2%)  $     6,591.91   $    823.99   $       823.99   $  8,239.89  

Worker's Compensation (2.3%)  $     2,445.39   $    305.67   $       305.67   $  3,056.73  

Medicare (1.45%)  $     1,541.66   $    192.71   $       192.71   $  1,927.07  

Retirement (14.0%)  $   14,884.95   $ 1,860.62   $    1,860.62   $18,606.19  

Health Insurance (PEIA 
expected 3% increase) 

 $   16,286.87   $ 2,035.86   $    2,035.86   $20,358.59  

Dental & Vision Insurance 
(2015 rates) 

 $     1,548.58   $    193.57   $       193.57   $  1,935.72  

Total Employee Benefit Package      $54,124.19  

        
 



 
 

-University Avenue Complete Street Study Revisions-During consideration of the University 

Avenue Complete Streets Study the Policy Board requested that MPO staff look at revisions to the 

Study to address comments received by the Policy Board. MPO Staff has requested the following 

changes to reflect the comments heard at the Policy Board and from the CAC: 

 

-Grumbeins Island-There was a concern expressed that the channelized at grade option considered in 

the Study was designated as the preferred option. The term preferred was removed from the text. The 

remainder of the text remains the same including the analysis of each alternatives costs and benefits.  

 

-The “Loop” Project-There was concern that this project appeared to be completely designed in the 

report as presented. MPO Staff has requested that the Consultant include the Loop in the text and with a 

separate appendix fully describing it as a “potential future project”.   

 

-Beverly Avenue-the text identifies that the implementation of the recommendation for this project are 

dependent on the findings of a traffic study including provisions for emergency vehicle access. There 

was some concern about the phrasing of this language at the CAC meeting but the CAC was 

comfortable with the phrasing.  

 

-University Avenue-between Oakland and Gilmore-CAC members expressed a concern that the 

recommended “sharrow” on this segment might not be adequate without a wider (14’) lane in the 

southbound (climbing) direction. The consultants identified that providing a wider lane at this location 

may not be feasible due to potential utility relocation and sidewalk impacts. The consultant will identify 

the both the 11’ lane configuration and the 14’ lane configuration as potential alternatives for this 

segment with the final configuration being dependent on the final design of improvements in the area 

and available funding. 

 

The final version of these recommendations will be available at the  Policy Board meeting. The TTAC 

and CAC have reviewed these recommendations and recommended the adoption of the revised Study.   
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MORGANTOWN MONONGALIA 

METROPOLITAN PLANNING ORGANIZATION POLICY BOARD 

MAY 19, 2016 MINUTES 

 

Members Present:  

Chairman Eldon Callen-Monongalia County, Vice Chairman Mayor Herman Reid-Star City, Mayor Marti 

Shamberger-City of Morgantown, Councilperson Jennifer Selin-City of Morgantown, Mike Kelly-Board 

of Education, Dave Bruffy-Mountain Line, Mayor Patricia Lewis-Granville, Brian Carr-WVDOH, , 

Councilperson Wesley Nugent-City of Morgantown, Commissioner Edward Hawkins-Monongalia 

County, Councilperson Janice Goodwin-City of Westover  

Members Absent: Commissioner Tom Bloom-Monongalia County, Randy Hudak-WVU, Delegate Joe 

Statler-Blacksville 

MPO Director: Bill Austin 

 

1. Call to Order 

With a quorum present, Chairman Callen called the meeting to order at 6:03 PM.  

 

2. Public Comment 

Darren Wilts, a resident of the Sunnyside neighborhood, expressed his concerns on the proposed changes 

on Beverly Ave. He noted that it is questionable to install a two-way bicycle lane on Beverly Ave. The 

street is in mountainous terrain and very few bicyclists will use that facility. The bike lane will not be a 

cost effective improvement. He then noted that converting Beverly Ave into a one-way street may induce 

a higher motor vehicle speed, making the street less safe for other users. He also questioned the 

justification of the five-leg intersection of Beverly Ave and University Ave. He pointed out that a fire 

truck, as he observed, was not able to make a turn between University Ave and 3rd St. Mr. Wilts requested 

to review pertinent analysis on that intersection, including turning templates and level of service 

information. Mr. Austin noted that the City of Morgantown controls the intersection and possesses the 

pertinent information requested. Mr. Wilts asked Mr. Carr if WV DOH approved the intersection 

modification project.  

Mr. Carr noted that the Beverly Ave/University Ave intersection is not under the WV DOH jurisdiction. 

The recent changes made in that intersection area were developed by the City of Morgantown in 

collaboration with the Sunnyside TIF District.  

Mr. Austin noted that the proposed improvement at the Beverly Ave and University Ave intersection by 

the University Ave Complete Street Study is not conclusive. It will be reviewed and evaluated by the City 

of Morgantown as one recommended alternative. It does not dictate its final design or preclude other 

alternatives for consideration. Mr. Austin then noted that Beverly Ave has been identified as a viable 

bicycle routes by the bicycle community and providing bicycle facilities in the University Ave corridor is 
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consistent with the MPO’s Long Range Transportation Plan and the bicycle plan of the City of 

Morgantown.  

Jim Craig, a resident of the Sunnyside neighborhood, expressed his concern on the proposed bicycle 

facilities on Beverly Ave. He noted that he has rarely seen any bicyclists traveling on Beverly Ave and 

bicyclists represent only a small fraction of the population in the Morgantown area. He noted that most 

residents in the Sunnyside area walk and use transit, instead of riding bicycles. It is hardly justifiable to 

invest limited public resources to build bicycle lanes on Beverly Ave. Mr. Craig noted that he has 

communicated with the City’s Engineer Department and the Sunnyside Neighborhood Association. 

Neither party claim the responsibility for the current situation at the intersection of Beverly Ave and 

University Ave. Mr. Craig then asked why traffic analysis on that intersection was not provided in the 

Study Report. Mr. Austin noted that during the study period, the intersection was scheduled to be 

reconstructed and the current status of the intersection occurs after the analysis was completed. So, the 

study team did not included that intersection in the corridor traffic analysis of the study.    

James Craig, a resident of the Sunnyside neighborhood, asked if any level of service analysis was 

conducted at the intersection the Beverly Ave and University Ave before the reconstruction of that 

intersection. He noted that the city engineer should have been aware that converting the intersection to a 

five-leg intersection would create a dangerous situation at that location.   

Chairman Callen noted that the intersection is under the City’s jurisdiction and the MPO mainly focus on 

the roads controlled by the State. He then noted that the MPO welcome community inputs on various 

traffic issues.  

 

3. Approval of Minutes 

Chairman Callen introduced the approval of the Minutes for the March Meeting. Mayor Shamberger 

moved approval of the minutes; seconded by Councilperson Selin. With no discussion, the motion 

unanimously passed. 

 

6. Reports 

a. Citizens Advisory Committee 

Bill Rice, the Chairman of the Citizens Advisory Committee, welcomed comments made in the Public 

Comments session. Mr. Rice noted that the CAC recommended approval of the May TIP Amendments. 

He then noted that the CAC recommended, but not unanimously, to adopt the University Ave Complete 

Street Study. The CAC unanimously recommended adoption of the Westover-Granville Pedestrian study. 

He thanked MPO staff for conducting the pedestrian study. Mr. Rice then noted that the CAC 

recommended approval of the draft Title VI plan.  

Councilperson Selin asked about the discussion in the CAC meeting regarding the TIP project proposed 

to be deleted. Mr. Rice noted that the committee was informed that the project was no longer viable 

regarding its cost-effectiveness under current situation.   

Councilperson Nugent asked about the CAC’s discussion on the University Complete Street Ave Study 

Report. Mr. Rice noted that a committee member was not comfortable that Burroughs St, a neighborhood 

street, was included in the traffic analysis of the study. Mr. Austin noted that the purpose of including 
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Burroughs St in the traffic analysis is only to assess the transportation system performance in a larger 

area. No project recommendation was made on that street. The consultant dropped Burroughs St from the 

traffic analysis map after the CAC meeting.  

Mr. Rice then noted that the committee needs to clarify if the Study recommend a bicycle climbing lane 

on University Ave from Oakland St to Riverview Dr. Mr. Austin noted that the consultant has identified 

that installing a bicycle climbing lane at that segment was not cost-effective. The consultant 

recommended to install sharrows at that segment, which is consistent with the City of Morgantown 

Bicycle Plan. Chairman Callen asked if there is any request from the CAC that the plan be revised to 

address those concerns. Mr. Rice noted that there is none. Chairman Callen then asked about the 

attendance status of the CAC and if there is any vacant seat. Mr. Rice noted that the committee has high 

attendance rate in last few months and is a complete functioning body. Mr. Austin noted that the CAC 

currently has two vacant seats; one is for Westover and the other is for Monongalia County.  

b. Finance Report 

Chairman Callen asked Mayor Lewis to present the finance report. Mayor Lewis presented the MPO’s 

activities as the following:  

-- Beginning balance in March $1945.59 with expenditures of $35,966.58 and two deposits of 

$64,304.39, leaving a balance of $30,283.20 at the beginning of April.  

-- Beginning balance in April $30,283.20 with expenditures of $36,420.37 and deposits totaling 

$27,955.30, leaving a balance of $21,818.13 at the beginning of May.   

Mr. Kelly moved to accept the January and February Finance Report; seconded by Mayor Shamberger. 

With no discussion, the motion unanimously passed.  

c. Executive Directors Report 

Mr. Austin noted that the University Ave Complete Street Study and the Westover-Granville Pedestrian 

Study are completed. The reports from both studies are presented to the Policy Board for review. Mr. 

Austin then noted that the I-79 Access Study is undergoing technique reviews based on the outputs from 

the travel demand model.   

 

5. TIP Amendments  

Mr. Austin noted that WV DOH proposed to delete the WV 705 Patteson Drive +1 project in the TIP. He 

noted that the project was initiated approximately five years ago by a former DOH district engineer. 

Based on further investigation, the current district engineer considered that this project is not feasible in 

terms of its right-of-way limitation and cost-effective performance. The TTAC reviewed this proposal and 

agreed to delete this project from the MPO Transportation Improvement Program. Councilperson Selin 

asked when DOH will reconsider any improvements in the project area. Mr. Carr noted that the MPO is 

currently conducting a transportation study in that area. Projects recommended by the study will have a 

significant impact on the whole transportation system in this region. Once those impacts are identified and 

evaluated, DOH will develop new strategies to improve the traffic condition in the project area.  Mr. 

Bruffy moved to approve the proposed change in the TIP, seconded by Mr. Kelly. With no discussion, the 

motion unanimously passed. 
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Mr. Austin noted that WV DOH proposed a TIP Amendment for a resurfacing project on US 119 from 

Stewartstown Rd to Bakers Ridge Rd. Mr. Kelly moved to approve the proposed TIP Amendment, 

seconded by Councilperson Selin. With no discussion, the motion unanimously passed. 

 

6. Draft Title VI Plan  

Mr. Austin noted that after discussions with the WVDOH and Federal Highway Administration it has 

been determined that the MPO does need a Title VI Plan. Staff has drafted the attached draft Title VI Plan 

using the Hagerstown Eastern Panhandle MPO’s Plan as a model. This Plan was released to the public 

after the last Policy Board meeting. To date we have received no comments on the draft Plan. Mr. Bruffy 

moved to approve the MMMPO Title VI Plan, seconded by Councilperson Selin. With no discussion, the 

motion unanimously passed. 

 

7. Draft University Avenue Complete Streets Study  

Mr. Austin noted that the report of University Ave Complete Street Study is included in the agenda 

package for review. The study is a multi-modal transportation study to identify alternatives to improve the 

transportation safety and efficiency for all users in the corridor. The CAC and TTAC have reviewed this 

report and recommended adoption to the Policy Board. Mr. Bruffy noted that in the last paragraph of page 

49, the language regarding the proposed improvements on the Beverly/University/3rd Street intersection is 

ambiguous. It identifies an alternative to improve the intersection while referring to a City’s traffic study 

to address the issues. Mr. Austin noted that the proposed alternative is advisory in nature. It provides a 

possible solution for further studies and does not preclude other alternatives for consideration. Mr. Austin 

noted that the pertinent language in that paragraph would be improved to clarify this intent.   

Chairman Callen noted that he is concerned about the possibility that the City’s traffic study on that 

intersection may rely solely on this recommendation and be reluctant to conduct further investigations for 

a better solution. Chairman Calen noted that it is prudent to clarify in this report that the recommendation 

at this intersection is viable only if it is supported by further analysis. Councilperson Selin suggested that 

the report include the language emphasizing the importance of providing adequate turning radius to 

accommodate emergency vehicles and school buses. Mr. Carr noted that a study in this type is to identify 

potential viable projects. Its recommendations are subject to further evaluation and modification during 

project development and design phases. 

Councilperson Nugent asked about the next step for this plan after its adoption. Mr. Austin noted that in 

the short term implementing agencies can integrate some low cost projects in the normal road work 

maintenance or improvements, and DOH can initiate projects for TIP Amendments based on projects 

from this study. In the long term, the study can be used as a basis to justify major transportation 

investments in grant application.   

Councilperson Nugent asked the amount that was requested in recent TIGER Grant application to 

improve the University Ave from Beechurst St to 3rd St. Mr. Austin noted that it was approximately 10 

million from the the Federal government with 5 million local match. Councilperson Nugent asked if city’s 

fire department was involved in developing alternatives at the Beverly St/University Ave intersection. Mr. 

Austin noted that city’s fire department was not involved. Chairman Callen suggested that the TTAC 

recruit a member representing emergency service agencies in this region.   
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Councilperson Nugent pointed out that it is not sensible to invest such large amount of public resources to 

a roadway project that cannot ensure to solve majors traffic problems in that project area. He also noted 

that the proposed changes in the Falling Run Rd intersection area is likely to have negative impact to the 

adjacent neighborhood. It may induce traffic to Stewarts St and Yoke St, causing significant congestions. 

He is not satisfied that only one option was developed in the Loop area. Councilperson Nugent then noted 

that he is unconvinced that the proposed improvement in the Grumbein’s Island area will be effective 

because it requires extensive enforcement which is unlikely. Councilperson Nugent noted that he will 

vote against the adoption of this plan unless significant changes are made to address those concerns.   

Mr. Austin noted that the study are expected to provide a cohesive conceptual plan to improve the overall 

community livability in the University Ave corridor. They are not intended to solve all problems or to 

make any categorical conclusion for individual project development at an engineering level.  

Chairman Callen noted that it may be appropriate to present all three proposed alternatives in the 

Grumbein’s Island area without preference and to show the cost-effectiveness of each alternative 

respectively.  

Councilperson Selin noted that the plan is well-documented and can be used as a guidance for concrete 

improvements in the future. She noted that the proposed changes will undoubtedly benefit the 

community. Councilperson Selin noted that if the Board decided to send the report back for revision, it 

will be helpful to specify the items that need to be addressed and to clarify the direction that the Board 

desires.  

Chairman Callen noted that without pressing desire to adopt the study at this meeting, he is inclined to 

send the report back to allow the concerns raised to be addressed. Mayor Lewis moved a motion to send 

the report back for revision; seconded by Major Reid. With no discussion, the motion unanimously 

passed. 

8. Westover-Granville Pedestrian Study 

Mr. Austin noted that the Westover-Granville Pedestrian Plan was conducted in house by MPO staff. It 

recommends 14 projects to improve the walkability in Westover and Granville. Mayor Lewis noted that 

proposed projects in this plan will greatly benefit the community. Councilperson Goodwin noted that she 

expects that the implementation of this plan will improve the safety on Fairmont Rd. Mr. Kelly moved to 

adopt this study, seconded by Mr. Bruffy. With no discussion, the motion unanimously passed. 

 

7. Other Business 

Mr. Kelly asked the date of the next policy board meeting. Mr. Austin noted that it is June 16th.  

 

11. Meeting Adjournment 

The meeting adjourned at 7:36 PM. 

 



Morgantown - Mon County Trans. Planning Org. 9:56 AM

Checking Account 06/06/2016

As of May 31, 2016 Accrual Basis

Type Date Num Name Memo Clr Split Amount Balance

Centra-Checking (voucher checks) 21,818.13

Deposit 05/09/2016 Monongalia County Planning Commission Deposit  Internet 154.52 21,972.65

Check 05/13/2016 8779 Comcast  Administrative Overhead -309.04 21,663.61

Check 05/13/2016 8780 Fringe Benefits Management Company  Salary -322.62 21,340.99

Check 05/13/2016 8781 J. William B. Austin Mileage for 4 trips  Travel (Travel) -623.00 20,717.99

Check 05/13/2016 8782 Public Employees Insurance Agency  Salary -1,669.94 19,048.05

Check 05/13/2016 8783 Retiree Health Benefit Trust Fund  Salary -326.00 18,722.05

Check 05/13/2016 8784 WV Newspaper Publishing Co. TIP and Meeting Announcements  Administrative Overhead -167.99 18,554.06

Check 05/13/2016 941 IRS Electronic Transfer  Salary -1,187.51 17,366.55

Check 05/13/2016 5444 J. William B. Austin Electronic Transfeer  Salary -1,894.86 15,471.69

Check 05/13/2016 5445 Jing Zhang Electronic Transfer  Salary -1,284.26 14,187.43

Check 05/13/2016 5446 ICMA. Retirement Corp  Salary -1,574.56 12,612.87

Check 05/13/2016 5447 Service Plus  Accounting (Accounting Fees) -109.76 12,503.11

Check 05/27/2016 5448 J. William B. Austin Electronic Transfer  Salary -1,895.94 10,607.17

Check 05/27/2016 5449 Jing Zhang Electronic Transfer  Salary -1,285.35 9,321.82

Check 05/27/2016 5450 ICMA. Retirement Corp Salary -1,574.56 7,747.26

Check 05/27/2016 941 IRS Electronic Transfer Salary -1,187.50 6,559.76

Check 05/27/2016 8785 Centra Bank - Mastercard Planning Conference Expense Travel (Travel) -188.62 6,371.14

Check 05/27/2016 8786 WV Board of Risk & Insurance Management Administrative Overhead -1,001.00 5,370.14

Check 05/27/2016 52716 WV Dept of Tax and Revenue Salary -424.00 4,946.14

Deposit 05/31/2016 Monongalia County Planning Commission Deposit  Internet 154.52 5,100.66

Deposit 05/31/2016 WVDOH Deposit  PL Funds (Funds) 31,639.27 36,739.93

Total Centra-Checking (voucher checks) 36,739.93
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